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In the Matter of a Privacy Complaint 
                  Review and  
filed against        Determination of the  
    Chief Privacy Officer 
Croton Harmon Union Free School District 
-----------------------------------------------------------------X 
 

On July 17, 2024, the New York State Education Department’s (“NYSED”) 
Privacy Office received a complaint from a parent (“Complainant”) of children 
(“students”) who attend the Croton Harmon Union Free School District (the 
“district”).  Complainant asserts that the district posted pictures of the students on 
Instagram, Facebook, and X (Twitter) without Complainant’s consent in violation of 
the Family Educational Rights Privacy Act (“FERPA”)1 and/or New York State 
Education Law § 2-d.  Complainant also states that the board of education agreed to 
have the posts taken down but, as of July 17, 2024, had not done so. 

 
 In response to the complaint, on July 23, 2024
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The district further contends that it does not consider photographs to be 
confidential information because it has designated photographs to be directory 
information.  Additionally, while parents, guardians, and eligible students may opt 
out of the designation of photographs as directory information, the district has no 
record of an opt-
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institution attended.5 Educational agencies have the discretion to decide what is 
directory information.  While not required to do so, most educational agencies have a 
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 Finally, the district must work with Complainant to remove any student 
photographs or information that continue to remain on the district’s social media 
accounts.  

 
 
 
 
Date: September 12, 2024 

_______________________________ 
Louise DeCandia, Esq. 
Chief Privacy Officer 
New York State Education Department 
89 Washington Avenue 
Albany, NY 12234 
 
 
 


